July 18, 2011
Barbara Rooney

Assistant Director, Legislation
Office of the Director

The Department of Motor Vehicles
P.O. Box 932328  

Sacramento, CA 95814

Dear Barbara Rooney:

 

I am writing in response to the letter I received from the Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) regarding SB 397. 
The current law allows voters to submit an affidavit of voter registration electronically under Elections Code § 2196 once the statewide online database known as VoteCal is implemented. Unfortunately, VoteCal is delayed until at least 2015. 
The current version of SB 397 permits online voter registration to begin prior to the completion of a new statewide voter registration database when the following conditions have occurred: 

1) The United States Elections Assistance Commission has approved the use of HAVA funding to provide online voter registration in advance of the deployment of the statewide voter registration database
2) The DMV and the Secretary of State (SOS) have developed a process and the infrastructure necessary to transfer the electronic copy of a person's signature from the DMV to the SOS and to county election management systems, and 

3) All county election management systems have been modified to receive and store electronic voter registration information received from the SOS in order to allow a person who is qualified to register to vote in California to register to vote pursuant to this bill.
The system that will be developed with the passage of this bill is not an interim online voter registration system as erroneously stated in the letter from the DMV.  On May 18, 2011, my staff and the bill sponsor held a meeting with representatives from the DMV, SOS, Los Angeles County Registrar and Orange County Registrar. At the meeting, the Information Technology representatives from the DMV and the SOS both agreed that the system they develop will be a building block. 

In Senate Appropriations Committee, significant amendments were made. One of the significant differences between the prior version and the current version of the bill is the implementation date. Whereas the prior version authorized counties to operate online voter registration system starting January 1, 2011, the amended version permits the deployment of the system only when the three previously mentioned conditions are met. 

Another significant change that was made addresses funding. This system has to be approved by the United States Elections Assistance Commission and will be funded by HAVA. I plan on adding a clause to allow any other appropriate federal funding source to also be used for this online voter registration. 

Lastly, amendments made in the Senate Appropriations Committee reduced the cost of the DMV significantly. As reflected in the analysis, the cost from the DMV was brought down from 500,000 dollars to 250,000 dollars.
The delay in the implementation of a statewide voter registration database that complies with HAVA has notable impacts on election administration in the state.  In the 21st century, especially here in California, it is long overdue to have online voter registration. With 6.4 million people unregistered in California, the voter registration process should be a catalyst, not a barrier to participation. SB 397 will not only help protect the integrity of the vote, but will allow many more individuals the opportunity to register and participate in our democracy. 
I respectfully request you remove your opposition to this important bill.
Sincerely,

LELAND Y. YEE, PH.D.

California State Senate
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